Center for American Progress

Congress Should Confront the Rise of Violent Extremism on America's Public Lands

By Matt Lee-Ashley

March 24, 2016

On January 1, the National Park Service kicked off its centennial celebrations honoring the 1916 creation of the national park system as the star of the Rose Parade. Colorful floats decorated with faux grizzly bears and waterfalls rolled past cheering crowds in Pasadena, California.¹ Documentary filmmaker Ken Burns, serving as the Rose Parade's grand marshal, observed that setting aside lands "for everybody and for all time" is a "spectacular, utterly American idea."²

The next day, anti-government gunmen took aim at that idea. A group of armed militants, led by the sons of Nevada rancher Cliven Bundy, stormed the Malheur National Wildlife Refuge, or NWR, in Oregon demanding that the U.S. government dispose of the national forests, wildlife refuges, monuments, and other lands that belong to all Americans. "This refuge, from its very inception, has been a tool of tyranny," declared the group's leader, Ammon Bundy.³

Through dangerous, illegal, and absurd means, the Bundy brothers' stand—which lasted 41 days—brought into focus the most powerful philosophical and political attack on America's parks and public lands since they were established.⁴ Bolstered by the rhetoric of sympathetic politicians, the anti-government anger of so-called patriot militias, and the financing of billionaire brothers Charles and David Koch, the Bundys and their allies seek to divest U.S. taxpayers of their public lands.⁵ They promise that, with the U.S. government out of the way, Western states could enjoy vast riches from unfettered mining, logging, livestock grazing, and energy extraction.⁶

Neither the law, economic reality, nor most Westerners support the fantastical indeed, fictional—tale that Ammon Bundy, U.S. Rep. Rob Bishop (R-UT), Utah state Rep. Ken Ivory (R), and other leaders of the movement are telling to promote the seizure and sale of public lands.⁷ Yet the vision they articulate is so compelling that its true believers will stop at nothing in its pursuit. Anti-government extremists are intimidating—and perpetrating violence against—public servants, destroying public property, desecrating the cultural resources of tribal nations, and leading armed insurrections against federal law enforcement officials. Within the political system, they are pressuring state legislators to pass unconstitutional copycat bills that demand the turnover of national public lands to state control.⁸ The U.S. Congress has been a compliant witness to the rise of violent extremism on America's public lands. The inflammatory rhetoric of some members of Congress has signaled to so-called patriot militias and anti-government activists that their complaints are legitimate and their goals justified. Congressional committees, meanwhile, have held only one hearing, organized no investigations, and enacted no policies to help reduce the growing risk that violent anti-government activists pose to public employees, public lands, and American communities.⁹ With its failure to act, Congress is tolerating a culture of violence, terror, and intimidation that has no place in American society.

It is time for Congress to confront the dangers of anti-government extremism on America's public lands, defend the rule of law, and reaffirm a set of shared values that will guide the stewardship of the nation's parks, wildlife, and waters for the next century. As a first step, Congress should investigate the individuals and groups responsible for this wave of anti-government standoffs and attacks on public lands. The investigation should inform the development of new policies and investments to help law enforcement and U.S. land management agencies better protect public servants, Native American cultural resources, and public lands.

A congressional investigation

Congress has the power and responsibility to investigate the threat of anti-government extremism to America's public lands, public servants, and nearby communities. Since 2014, when Cliven Bundy led hundreds of anti-government militants in an armed standoff with federal law enforcement officials near Bunkerville, Nevada, antigovernment activists have organized and led at least four other armed confrontations on public lands.¹⁰

- In May 2014, militia members from the Bundy standoff in Nevada traveled to San Juan County, Utah, to participate in an armed show of force against the federal government and to illegally ride all-terrain vehicles through Recapture Canyon, an area of public lands containing Native American archaeological sites.¹¹
- In April 2015, members of Oath Keepers and the Pacific Patriots Network, both antigovernment militia groups, convened on the Sugar Pine Mine in Josephine County, Oregon, to provide an armed defense of the mine's owners amid unfounded fears that the Bureau of Land Management, or BLM, was preparing to close the mine.¹²
- In August 2015, Oath Keepers led a similar armed occupation of U.S. Forest Service land in Montana, blocking access to public lands and the White Hope Mine.¹³
- In January and February 2016, dozens of armed militants participated in the seizure of the Malheur NWR in Oregon.¹⁴

A Center for American Progress review of media reports indicates that at least 20 of the individuals involved in the armed occupation of the Malheur NWR in Oregon also participated in the Recapture Canyon, Bunkerville, Sugar Pine Mine, or White Hope Mine actions.¹⁵ Two of the participants in the Bunkerville standoff, Jerad and Amanda Miller, shot and killed two police officers, a bystander in a Wal-Mart, and themselves shortly after leaving the Bundy ranch.¹⁶

During these armed standoffs and in separate individual incidents, public servants working for the BLM, the U.S. Forest Service, and other land management agencies have been the targets of violence. An independent review of BLM records found 14 incidents of violence against BLM employees in 2014 alone, ranging from attempted murder to threats of physical assault.¹⁷ During the armed takeover of the Malheur NWR, militants reportedly harassed, intimidated, and threatened federal employees, prompting the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service to relocate the refuge's entire staff out of the area for the duration of the standoff.¹⁸

Congressional leaders have failed to conduct any meaningful oversight or investigation of anti-government extremism on public lands. Neither the chair of the U.S. Senate Committee on Energy and Natural Resources, Sen. Lisa Murkowski (R-AK), nor the chair of the U.S. House of Representatives Committee on Natural Resources, Rep. Bishop, have held a single hearing on the topic. Chairman Bishop has instead held three hearings on "threats, intimidation, and bullying by federal land management agencies."¹⁹ Eight separate committees held more than 20 hearings on the 2012 Benghazi attack, but since the Bundy standoff in 2014, the House Committee on Homeland Security has held only one hearing that included a discussion of the threat of domestic rightwing extremism; that hearing was prompted by the June 2015 shooting massacre in Charleston, South Carolina, allegedly committed by white supremacist Dylann Roof.²⁰ The Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs has held no such hearings in the past two years.²¹

Congress should begin to fulfill its oversight responsibilities by launching an investigation into the rise of violent confrontations organized by anti-government extremists on public lands. This investigation could be conducted by a special or select committee or through the committees responsible for homeland security, natural resources, and Indian affairs. The review—to which the U.S. Government Accountability Office, or GAO, could provide investigative support—should focus on at least the following three areas of public policy concern:

- 1. Ensuring that those responsible for the rise of anti-government violence on public lands are being held accountable
- 2. Examining the financing of anti-government groups on public lands to determine if they are in compliance with federal laws and not misusing taxpayer dollars or other funds

3. Identifying the policies and investments that are needed to help law enforcement and U.S. land management agencies better protect public servants, Native American resources, local communities, and public lands

Accountability for perpetrators of violence on public lands

Since January 26, the Federal Bureau of Investigation, or FBI, and state law enforcement agencies have arrested 25 anti-government militants on federal conspiracy charges for their participation in the armed takeover of the Malheur National Wildlife Refuge.²² Law enforcement officers shot and killed one additional militant, LaVoy Finnicum, after he fled arrest, nearly ran over an FBI agent with a vehicle, and appeared to reach for a loaded 9 mm handgun after refusing to follow police commands.²³

On February 10, law enforcement agents also arrested Cliven Bundy at the Portland International Airport in Oregon as he was reportedly traveling to visit his sons, Ammon and Ryan, in jail.²⁴ Cliven Bundy is among the 19 individuals that a federal grand jury indicted in early March on charges of conspiracy, assault, and making threats during the 2014 standoff in Nevada.²⁵ Six of these individuals also face charges for their role in the armed takeover of the Malheur NWR.

The arrests of Cliven Bundy, Ryan Bundy, Ammon Bundy, and other anti-government militants who seized the Malheur NWR are a major step toward restoring the rule of law and guarding public safety on America's public lands in the West. "Illegal acts, such as occupying federal property in a violent manner, armed, to deprive employees or citizens access to those facilities will not be tolerated in the United States," said Greg Bretzing, the FBI special agent in charge in Oregon, after the surrender of the final four militants occupying the refuge. "I hope that message has gotten out clearly. That kind of activity has consequences."²⁶

Law enforcement officials and federal prosecutors have more work to do, however, to hold accountable those responsible for the five armed takeovers of public lands in Nevada, Utah, Oregon, and Montana since the beginning of 2014. A CAP review of these incidents indicates that there are still at least 30 individual militants at large who, according to media coverage, may have committed federal crimes during these confrontations, including conspiring to prevent federal employees from discharging their official duties.²⁷ These militants include two of the architects of the Sugar Pine Mine takeover in 2015; a white supremacist who joined the Malheur NWR and Sugar Pine Mine takeovers; and a member of the Southern Nevada Militia who was involved in the Malheur NWR takeover and allegedly took up a sniper position above federal law enforcement officers in Nevada in 2014.²⁸

Examining the financing of violent anti-government extremism

Since Cliven Bundy summoned militias and anti-government activists to Nevada in 2014, a complex web of extremist groups has been actively organizing and carrying out the recent armed takeovers of public lands, including the assault on the Malheur NWR. These groups include the III Percent Patriots; the Constitutional Sheriffs and Peace Officers Association, or CSPOA; the Pacific Patriots Network; Oath Keepers; People For Constitutional Freedom, or PFC; and Operation Mutual Aid.²⁹ According to experts who study right-wing extremism, the goals of the III Percenters, the CSPOA, and Oath Keepers, respectively, include mobilizing "would-be combatants in a 'second American Revolution'"; establishing county sheriffs as "the highest legitimate law enforcement officials in the land"; and swearing an oath to guard Americans against "imaginary threats from the government—orders, for instance, to force Americans into concentration camps, confiscate their guns, or cooperate with foreign troops in the United States."³⁰

Following the armed takeover of the Malheur NWR, this militant arm of the land seizure movement has strengthened its ties with the movement's political arm, led by the American Lands Council and the conservative Koch network. In early February, for example, the American Lands Council—a Utah-based group that has been the driving force behind legislation seeking to transfer control of U.S. public lands to the states—selected as its new leader Montana state Rep. Jennifer Fielder (R).³¹ Fielder has deep ties to the Militia of Montana and is a member of the Sanders Natural Resource Council, an anti-government group led by white supremacist John Trochmann.³² Meanwhile, former head of the American Lands Council Rep. Ivory announced that he will advocate for the state seizure of public lands through his new position with a group called Federalism in Action, which is funded by the Koch brothers.³³ The Koch brothers also partly finance the American Legislative Exchange Council, which has helped Ivory and the American Lands Council disseminate copycat land transfer bills in state legislatures around the country.³⁴

A CAP review of the fundraising efforts of the land seizure movement reveals several financial irregularities that merit federal or state review. In particular, several of the previously mentioned groups seek donations from the public as if they were charitable organizations, yet the contributions they receive appear to go to for-profit entities or individuals. People For Constitutional Freedom, the anti-government organization that Ammon Bundy created during the takeover of the Malheur NWR, accepts donations through the PayPal account of Bundy's truck rental business, Haybo Truck Leasing LLC.³⁵ Contributions to the CSPOA—which is closely allied with the Bundys, Oath Keepers, and other militia groups involved in the recent standoffs—go to the personal PayPal account of the organization's leader and only staff member, Richard Mack.³⁶ Likewise, the III% United Patriots, a national organization with state-level patriot group chapters—several of which sent members to participate in recent armed actions on

public lands—routes its donations to a Colorado knife company called The Finest Edge LLC.³⁷ "The Finest Edge offers knives and bladed merchandise from all name brand manufactures (sic)," reads its entry in an online business directory. "We also supply Tactical and Self Defense equipment."³⁸ According to the records from the Colorado secretary of state's office, The Finest Edge's corporate status has been delinquent since 2011.³⁹

TABLE 1 Financial irregularities among anti-government groups

Where donations to land seizure militias actually go

Group requesting donations	What the group stands for	Where the donation is routed
People for Constitutional Freedom	Created by Ammon Bundy to help finance the armed occupation of the Malheur National Wildlife Refuge	Haybo Truck Leasing LLC, Ammon Bundy's truck rental business in Phoenix, Arizona
III% United Patriots	Provides national coordination of III% Patriot groups; members have participated in and orga- nized armed occupations of U.S. public lands.	The Finest Edge LLC, a Colorado-based knife company with delinquent corporate status
Constitutional Sheriffs and Peace Officers Association, or CSPOA	Believes that county sheriffs are the United States' supreme law enforcement authority and denies the federal government's authority over U.S. public lands	Personal PayPal account of Richard Mack, leader and sole staff member of the CSPOA

Source: Center for American Progress review of donation records for People for Constitutional Freedom, III% United Patriots, and the Constitutional Sheriffs and Peace Officers Association. See endnotes 35–38 for more information.

If contributions to these groups are going to for-profit businesses or individuals, the donations are likely subject to state and federal taxes. If these groups are instead claiming that the donations they receive are tax-exempt, however, then they must comply with state and federal laws for nonprofit organizations. 3% of Idaho, a patriot group that sent members to the Malheur NWR standoff, for example, claims on its website that it is a registered nonprofit organization and that donations to it are tax deductible, yet a CAP review found no record of the group in publicly available federal databases of tax-exempt nonprofits.⁴⁰ As part of its investigation, Congress should ask the Internal Revenue Service to verify that each of these extremist groups is in compliance with federal tax laws.

Congress also should verify that none of these groups is improperly using taxpayer dollars to advance their anti-government agendas. The activities of Ammon Bundy's PFC, for example, raise concerns. According to the Arizona Republic, Bundy took a \$530,000 federal loan from the Small Business Administration to start a company called Valet Fleet Service LLC. The loan cost U.S. taxpayers \$22,000.⁴¹ The Arizona Republic reported that Valet Fleet Service is related to Haybo Truck Leasing, the organization that Bundy uses to collect money for PFC.⁴² Congressional investigators should verify that none of the federal loan money that Bundy collected for Valet Fleet Service was channeled through Haybo Truck Leasing or PFC to finance criminal activities at the Malheur National Wildlife Refuge.

Resources and policies to better protect communities and public lands

The federal agencies that manage U.S. public lands have too few rangers and law enforcement officers to adequately combat criminal activities in the vast swaths of national forests, national parks, and public lands with which they are entrusted. The U.S. Forest Service, for example, is stretched thin: Its 765 full-time law enforcement officials are responsible for 193 million acres in 44 states.⁴³ The Bureau of Land Management's 124 law enforcement rangers have even more ground to cover: They are responsible for patrolling 245 million acres of public lands. This means that there is only one law enforcement officer for every 3,000 square miles of BLM lands—an area bigger than the state of Delaware.⁴⁴ In addition to confronting the threats posed by anti-government extremists, the BLM is combating large-scale marijuana cultivation on public lands in California, the looting of Native American artifacts in the Four Corners region, and thousands of incidents of theft and vandalism of natural and cultural resources.⁴⁵ Congress should provide resources for the BLM and the U.S. Forest Service to expand their teams of law enforcement rangers.



available at https://www.doi.gov/sites/doi.gov/files/uploads/FY2017_BLM_Budget_Justification.pdf; U.S. Forest Service, Fiscal Year 2017 Budget Justification (U.S. Department of Agriculture, 2016), available at http://www.fs.fed.us/sites/default/files/FY-2017-FS-budget-justification.pdf; U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Budget Justifications and Performance Information Fiscal Year 2017 (U.S. Department of the Interior, 2016), p. NWRS-24, available at https://www.doi.gov/sites/doi.gov/files/uploads/FY2017_FWS_Budget%20Justification.pdf; National Park Service, Budget Justifications and Performance Information Fiscal Year 2017 (U.S. Department of the Interior, 2016), p. ONPS-ParkProt-3, available at https://www.doi.gov/sites/doi.gov/files/uploads/FY2017_NPS_Budget_Justification.pdf; Some members of Congress, however, have been working to undercut the ability of land management agencies to uphold the rule of law. Rep. Jason Chaffetz (R-UT), for example, recently promised to introduce legislation that would eliminate all BLM and Forest Service law enforcement personnel and would instead give more power and resources to county sheriffs.⁴⁶ Rep. Chaffetz's proposal would fulfill a major objective of the radical "county supremacy" movement, led by Richard Mack and the CSPOA, which argues that county sheriffs are the highest law enforcement authorities in the United States, with constitutional powers that supersede those of the federal government.⁴⁷

It is worth noting that, in addition to its members' efforts to hamstring U.S. law enforcement authorities, Congress has slashed the budgets for land management agencies' natural resource management programs. These cuts further weaken the agencies' ability to protect the public and public resources by reducing the presence of traditional rangers and natural resource professionals in the field. Funding levels for resource management at the BLM and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, for example, were lower in 2015 than they were in 2010.⁴⁸ Congress should reverse this trend by providing agencies with the funding they need to hire natural resource professionals who can strengthen partnerships in communities, improve services for the public, and better execute the agencies' core mission of resource stewardship.

In addition to providing law enforcement officials with the resources they need to confront the threat of violent extremism on public lands, Congress should ask the GAO to conduct a review of the agencies' preparedness and response policies for armed confrontations on public lands. The U.S. Department of Justice's nearly two-year delay in arresting Cliven Bundy and his co-conspirators in the 2014 Nevada standoff allowed several of these same militants to organize and carry out the Recapture Canyon, White Hope Mine, Sugar Pine Mine, and Malheur NWR actions. The inconsistent responses of the FBI and federal land management agencies to the five armed takeovers since the beginning of 2014 suggest that federal law enforcement officials have no clear policy or strategy for how to respond to armed assaults on public lands.

Rejecting the tactics and goals of violent extremists

If Congress is to effectively respond to the rise of violent extremism on public lands, it must also confront its own members who are inciting the anti-government rage of militants and endorsing the radical ends that they pursue. Congress should be asserting its role in the democratic management of public lands, not abdicating its duties by selling them off. Yet instead, at least seven members of Congress emerged as powerful and vocal apologists for the militants during the Malheur takeover.

Rep. Greg Walden (R-OR), whose district includes the Malheur NWR, distanced himself from the tactics employed by the militants but embraced their willingness "to defend what they view as their constitutional rights" and carried their message to the floor of the House of Representatives.⁴⁹ "The point I want to make at the outset is

for people in this Chamber to understand what drives people to do what is happening tonight in Harney County," Walden told his colleagues. "I have seen the impact of Federal policies from the Clinton administration to the Obama administration. I have seen what happens when overzealous bureaucrats and agencies go beyond the law and clamp down on people."⁵⁰

Like Rep. Walden, Rep. Bishop blamed the armed takeover on public servants who work for U.S. land management agencies. "I want it to end without violence, but I also understand the frustration and feelings people have working with land agencies," said Bishop. "They have been very heavy-handed."⁵¹ Reps. Scott Tipton (R-CO), Steve Pearce (R-NM), Mark Amodei (R-NV), Cynthia Lummis (R-WY), and Raúl Labrador (R-ID) echoed Rep. Bishop's argument that U.S. natural resource agencies are to blame for the militants' anger.⁵²

Notably, several of these members of Congress are seeking to pass legislation that would meet the militants' demands for the federal government's divestment of public lands. Less than two weeks after the end of the Malheur NWR takeover, the House Committee on Natural Resources, chaired by Rep. Bishop, took up three bills that would turn over millions of acres of national forests and public lands to private and state control.⁵³

Conclusion

A congressional investigation alone will not stop the rise of violent extremism on public lands. Anti-government activists and militants have shown that they will use any means available to divest U.S. taxpayers of national forests, monuments, and other public lands. But Congress' intervention would send a powerful signal of support to the law enforcement officials and prosecutors working to restore the rule of law and bring those accountable to justice. Investigators could also help shed light on the dark network of patriot militias, financiers, and special interest groups that are currently fighting to seize control of U.S. public lands.

Just as importantly, Congress should provide park rangers, wildlife professionals, and U.S. natural resource agencies with the resources and tools they need to safely guard the natural and cultural resources with which they are entrusted and to continue to build the partnerships with local communities that are indispensable to sound public land management. By choosing to confront the dangers of anti-government extremism on public lands, Congress can reaffirm the nation's shared commitment to the public ownership of U.S. lands, waters, and wildlife as the country enters a second century of American conservation.

Matt Lee-Ashley is a Senior Fellow and the Director of Public Lands at the Center for American Progress.

The author would like to thank Katherine Downs, Meghan Miller, Nicole Gentile, Jenny Rowland, Chelsea Parsons, and Khanh Tran for their contributions to this issue brief.

Endnotes

- Hailey Branson-Potts, Taylor Goldenstein, and Anh Do, "A celebration of tradition along the Rose Parade route," Los Angeles Times, January 1, 2016, available at http://www. latimes.com/local/california/la-me-0102-rose-parade-scene-20160102-story.html.
- 2 Paulette Cohn, "Ken Burns Shares His Thoughts on Serving as the Grand Marshal for the 2016 Tournament of Roses," Parade, December 30, 2015, available at http://parade.com/447019/ paulettecohn/ken-burns-shares-his-thoughts-on-serving-asthe-grand-marshal-for-the-2016-tournament-of-roses/.
- 3 Amanda Peacher, "What's next for the armed militiamen in Oregon?", PBS NewsHour, January 4, 2016, available at http:// www.pbs.org/newshour/rundown/whats-next-for-thearmed-militiamen-in-oregon/.
- 4 Jimmy Urquhart, "Oregon standoff ends after 41 days with dramatic surrender," Reuters, February 17, 2016, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-oregon-militia-idUSKC-N0VK05F.
- 5 Jenny Rowland and Matt Lee-Ashley, "The Koch Brothers Are Now Funding The Bundy Land Seizure Agenda," ClimateProgress, February 11, 2016, available at http://thinkprogress.org/climate/2016/02/11/3748602/koch-brothersfunding-bundy-agenda/; Center for Western Priorities, "Going to Extremes: The Anti-Government Extremism Behind the Growing Movement to Seize America's Public Lands" (2015), available at http://westernpriorities.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/Going-to-Extremes.pdf.
- 6 Jan Elise Stambro and others, "An Analysis of a Transfer of Federal Lands to the State of Utah" (Salt Lake City, UT: University of Utah Bureau of Economic and Business Research, 2014), available at http://publiclands.utah.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2014/11/1.%20Land%20Transfer%20Analysis%20 Final%20Report.pdf.
- 7 Our American Public Lands, "Our American Public Lands are Under Attack," available at http://www.americanpubliclands. com/# (last accessed March 2016).
- 8 Lyndsey Gilpin, "How an East Coast think tank is fueling the land transfer movement," High Country News, February 26, 2016, available at https://www.hcn.org/articles/how-an-eastcoast-think-tank-is-fueling-the-land-transfer-movement.
- 9 U.S. House of Representatives Committee on Homeland Security, The Rise of Radicalization: Is the U.S. Government Failing to Counter International and Domestic Terrorism?, 114th Cong., 1st sess., 2015, available at https://homeland. house.gov/hearing/rise-radicalization-us-governmentfailing-counter-international-and-domestic-terrorism/.
- 10 Jamie Fuller, "The long fight between the Bundys and the federal government, from 1989 to today," The Washington Post, January 4, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-fix/wp/2014/04/15/everything-youneed-to-know-about-the-long-fight-between-cliven-bundyand-the-federal-government/.
- 11 Jonathan Thompson, "A reluctant rebellion in the Utah desert," High Country News, May 13, 2014, available at http:// www.hcn.org/articles/is-san-juan-countys-phil-lyman-thenew-calvin-black.
- 12 Manuel Quiñones, "Armed activists patrol mining site in dispute with BLM," Greenwire, April 24, 2015, available at http:// www.eenews.net/greenwire/stories/1060017410.
- 13 Marshall Swearingen, "Dispatch from White Hope Mine dispute in Montana," High Country News, August 12, 2015, available at https://www.hcn.org/articles/dispatch-fromoath-keepers-security-op-in-montana.
- 14 Les Zaitz, "Oregon standoff: Last four occupiers surrender at Malheur refuge," The Oregonian, February 11, 2016, available at http://www.oregonlive.com/oregon-standoff/2016/02/ oregon_standoff_last_4_occupie.html.

- CAP review of Anti-Defamation League, "Anatomy of a 15 Standoff: The Occupiers of the Malheur National Wildlife Refuge Headquarters," (2016), available at http://www.adl. org/combating-hate/domestic-extremism-terrorism/c/anat-omy-of-a-standoff.html#.Vt8ifOb08p2; Sam Levin, "Oregon militia standoff: the 23 men and two women facing felony charges," The Guardian, February 15, 2016, available at http:// www.theguardian.com/us-news/2016/feb/15/oregon-militiastandoff-felony-charges; Ed Komenda, "The world through militia eyes," Las Vegas Sun, April 20, 2014, available at http:// lasvegassun.com/news/2014/apr/20/world-through-militiaeyes/; Tay Wiles and Jonathan Thompson, "Who's who on the inside and on the outskirts of the Malheur occupation," High Country News, January 11, 2016, available at http://www. hcn.org/articles/whos-who-at-the-oregon-standoff-malhuer bundy; Karl Puckett, "Activists gather to defend Lincoln mine," Great Falls Tribune, August 6, 2015, available at http:// www.greatfallstribune.com/story/news/2015/08/07/armedconstitutional-advocates-descend-lincoln-mine/31213175/. Additional information available upon request to authors.
- 16 Jeff German, "Bunkerville 'success' may spur anti-government fight," Las Vegas Review-Journal, June 11, 2014, available at http://www.reviewjournal.com/news/bundy-blm/ bunkerville-success-may-spur-anti-government-fight.
- 17 Tay Wiles, "New data released on violent threats to federal employees," High Country News, June 29, 2015, available at http://www.hcn.org/articles/new-threats-harassment-offederal-land-agency-employees-cliven-bundy.
- 18 Phil Taylor, "Refuge employees itching to take stock of damage," E&E News, January 29, 2016, available at http://www. eenews.net/stories/1060031445.
- 19 Oversight hearings were held on October 29, 2013; July 17, 2014; and July 24, 2014. See U.S. House of Representatives Committee on Natural Resources, "Committee Activity," available at http://naturalresources.house.gov/calendar/ (last accessed February 2016).
- 20 Emily Atkin, "Proof That The Benghazi Investigation Is Totally Unlike Any Other, In Two Charts," ThinkProgress, October 21, 2015, available at http://thinkprogress.org/ politics/2015/10/21/3714507/benghazi-hillary-clintonterrorism-investigations-congress/; James Fallows, "Congress Holds 22 Hearings on the 9/11 Attacks, and 21 on Benghazi," The Atlantic, October 13, 2015, available at http://www.theatlantic.com/notes/2015/10/assessing-the-benghazi-committee/410389/; U.S. House of Representatives Committee on Homeland Security, The Rise of Radicalization: Is the U.S. Government Failing to Counter International and Domestic Terrorism?.
- 21 CAP review of U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Government Affairs, "Hearings," available at https://www. hsgac.senate.gov/hearings (last accessed March 2016).
- 22 United States of America v. Ammon Bundy et al., Indictment 18 U.S.C. § 372, U.S. District Court of Oregon, February 16, 2016, available at http://res.cloudinary.com/bdy4ger4/image/upload/v1454604468/297973639-Bundy-Indictment_ cctuf1.pdf; Carli Brosseau, "2 more named in indictment linked to Oregon standoff;" The Oregonian, February 12, 2016, available at http://www.oregonlive.com/oregon-standoff/2016/02/2_more_named_in_indictment_lin.html.
- 23 Julie Turkewitz and Eric Lichtblau, "Police Shooting of Oregon Occupier Declared Justified, but F.B.I. Faces Inquiry," The New York Times, March 8, 2016, available at http://www. nytimes.com/2016/03/09/us/oregon-lavoy-finicum-shooting. html?_r=0.
- 24 Les Zaitz, "Nevada rancher Cliven Bundy arrested by FBI in Portland," The Oregonian, February 10, 2016, available at http://www.oregonlive.com/oregon-standoff/2016/02/nevada_rancher_cliven_bundy_de.html.
- 25 Lynne Tuohey and Ken Ritter, "Bundy, 18 Others Indicted in 2014 Range Standoff in Nevada," Associated Press, March 4, 2016, available at http://abcnews.go.com/US/ wireStory/hampshire-man-arrested-role-cliven-bundy-standoff-37372039.

- 26 ²⁶ Phil Taylor, "DOJ drops hammer on Bundys, occupants and copycats," Greenwire, February 12, 2016, available at http://www.eenews.net/stories/1060032363.
- 27 CAP review of Anti-Defamation League, "Anatomy of a Standoff"; Levin, "Oregon militia standoff"; Komenda, "The world through militia eyes"; Wiles and Thompson, "Who's who on the inside and on the outskirts of the Malheur occupation"; Puckett, "Activists gather to defend Lincoln mine." Additional information available upon request to authors.
- 28 Anti-Defamation League, "Anatomy of a Standoff"; Wiles and Thompson, "Who's who on the inside and on the outskirts of the Malheur occupation."
- 29 Center for Western Priorities, "Going to Extremes"; Ryan Lenz and Mark Potok, "War in the West: The Bundy Ranch Standoff and the American Radical Right" (Montgomery, AL: Southern Poverty Law Center, 2014), available at https://www. splcenter.org/sites/default/files/d6_legacy_files/downloads/ publication/war_in_the_west_report.pdf.
- 30 David Neiwert, "'III Percenters' Ride Wave of Islamophobia in Idaho to Lead Anti-Refugee Protests," Southern Poverty Law Center, November 4, 2015, available at https://www. splcenter.org/hatewatch/2015/11/04/%E2%80%98i ii-percenters%E2%80%99-ride-wave-islamophobia-idaholead-anti-refugee-protests; Ryan Lenz, "Former Arizona Sheriff Richard Mack Seeks 'Army' of Sheriffs to Resist Federal Authority," Southern Poverty Law Center, November 11, 2012, available at https://www.splcenter.org/fighting-hate/intelligence-report/2012/former-arizona-sheriff-richard-mackseeks-%E2%80%98army%E2%80%99-sheriffs-resist-federalauthority; Southern Poverty Law Center, "Elmer Stewart Rhodes," available at https://www.splcenter.org/fightinghate/extremist-files/individual/elmer-stewart-rhodes-0 (last accessed March 2016).
- 31 Rowland and Lee-Ashley, "The Koch Brothers Are Now Funding The Bundy Land Seizure Agenda."
- 32 Center for Western Priorities, "Going to Extremes."
- 33 Rowland and Lee-Ashley, "The Koch Brothers Are Now Funding The Bundy Land Seizure Agenda."
- 34 Ibid.
- 35 PayPal web page for Support Citizens for Constitutional Freedom, accessed by authors on February 18, 2016. Documentation available upon request to authors.
- 36 Phil Taylor, "Federal land? Some Westerners say there's no such thing," Greenwire, March 2, 2016, available at http://www.eenews.net/greenwire/stories/1060033324/ search?keyword-phil+taylor; Tay Wiles, "Sugar Pine Mine, the other standoff," High Country News, February 2, 2016, available at https://www.hcn.org/issues/48.2/showdownat-sugar-pine-mine; Paypal receipt for CSPOA membership showing an automatic payment dated January 6, 2016 to Richard Mack, reviewed by the Center for American Progress on March 17, 2016. Documentation available upon request to authors.
- 37 KOIN 6 News, "Idaho Three Percenters show up at Malheur Refuge," January 9, 2016, available at http://koin. com/2016/01/09/occupation-of-malheur-refuge-enters-8th-day/; III% United Patriots," Support III% United Patriots," available at http://www.3percent.org/SUPPORT.html (last accessed February 2016).
- 38 Hotfrog, "The Finest Edge," available at http://www.hotfrog. com/business/co/johnstown/the-finest-edge (last accessed March 2016).
- 39 Colorado Secretary of State Wayne W. Williams, "Business Database Search: The Finest Edge," available at http://www. sos.state.co.us/biz/BusinessEntityCriteriaExt.do (last accessed March 2016).
- 40 Amanda Peacher, "There's Another Armed Group In Burns And It's Not The Bundys," Oregon Public Broadcasting, January 10, 2016, available at http://www.opb.org/news/series/ burns-oregon-standoff-bundy-militia-news-updates/theresanother-armed-group-in-burns-and-theyre-not-the-bundys/; 3% of Idaho, "Donate," available at http://www.iiipercenti-

daho.org/donate/ (last accessed March 2016); CAP search for "3% of Idaho," "Three Percent of Idaho," and "III Percent of Idaho" using Internal Revenue Service, "Exempt Organizations Select Check," available at https://apps.irs.gov/app/eos/ (last accessed March 2016) returned no results.

41 Robert Anglen, "What made Ammon Bundy go from Arizona businessman to leader of the Oregon standoff?", The Arizona Republic, January 27, 2016, available at http://www.azcentral. com/story/news/local/arizona/2016/01/09/what-madeammon-bundy-go-arizona-lead-oregon-standoff-federalgovernment/78420744/.

42 Ibid.

- 43 U.S. Forest Service, Fiscal Year 2017 Budget Justification (U.S. Department of Agriculture, 2016), available at http://www. fs.fed.us/sites/default/files/FY-2017-FS-budget-justification. pdf.
- 44 Bureau of Land Management, Budget Justifications and Performance Information Fiscal Year 2017 (U.S. Department of the Interior, 2016), p. VII-145, available at https://www.doi. gov/sites/doi.gov/files/uploads/FY2017_BLM_Budget_Justification.pdf.

45 Ibid.

- 46 Thomas Burr, "Chaffetz wants to get rid of BLM, Forest Service law enforcement agencies," The Salt Lake Tribune, March 8, 2016, available at http://www.sltrib.com/home/3635372-155/chaffetz-wants-to-get-rid-of.
- 47 Center for Western Priorities, "Going to Extremes."
- 48 U.S. Department of the Interior Office of Budget, "United States Department of the Interior Ten-Year Budget History showing total and current appropiations levels," available at https://www.doi.gov/budget/budget-data (last accessed March 2016).
- 49 Rep. Greg Walden, "Greg Walden addresses the U.S. House, January 5, 2016," available at https://walden.house.gov/ speech (last accessed March 2016).

50 Ibid.

- 51 Geof Koss, "House GOP decries federal land policies, disavows militia," E&E Daily, January 6, 2016, available at http:// www.eenews.net/stories/1060030176.
- 52 Kyle Harris, "Why Scott Tipton is being likened to the Bundy Militia," The Colorado Independent, January 13, 2016, available at http://www.coloradoindependent.com/157035/ why-scott-tipton-is-being-likened-to-the-bundy-militia; Congressional Western Caucus, "Private Individuals Prosecuted, Federal Agencies go Scott-Free," Press release, January 7, 2016, available at https://westerncaucus-lummis.house.gov/ media-center/press-releases/private-individuals-prosecutedfederal-agencies-go-scott-free; Cristina Marcos, "GOP lawmaker: Oregon armed protests are 'civil disobedience," The Hill, January 6, 2016, available at http://thehill.com/policy/ energy-environment/264951-gop-lawmaker-oregon-armedprotests-are-civil-disobedience.
- 53 Matt Lee-Ashley, "House Moves On Bills That Would Allow States To Seize Millions Of Acres Of Public Lands," ClimateProgress, February 23, 2016, available at http://thinkprogress.org/climate/2016/02/23/3752342/bundy-copycatbills-public-lands/.